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14 August 2003

The Secretary,

Senate Employment, Workplace Relations

and Education References Committee

Suit SG.52, Parliament House

CANBERRA, ACT 2600

Dear Senators,

Re: Inquiry into higher education funding and regulatory legislation
I am in my third year of a Combined Arts/ Law degree at the University of Sydney.  Like many students of Sydney University, I did not grow up in Sydney, and the expense of living in Sydney while I study has led me to defer all of my HECS payments until I can be employed full-time, meaning that I will graduate with a debt of around $35-40, 000.  
In my submission I would like to address a number of issues including the impact of the proposed Higher Education reforms on my course, and my experience in the two faculties of Arts and Law, and the effect these reforms would have had on my friends from college, and our families, had they been introduced earlier. I hope to outline some of the concerns that my friends and I have about the disastrous effect that the proposed changes will have on students from low income families, particularly those from regional Australia.    
The Law Faculty- top HECS bracket
The introduction of domestic full fee paying students has had the greatest effect on those courses whose high level of popularity is indicated by their extremely high admissions requirements; that is, Medicine, Dentistry, Veterinary Science and Law.  When I was studying for my Year 12 certificate in 2000, the University Admission Index (UAI) requirement was 99.05.  Every year from 1996-1999, this cut-off mark had increased by 0.05, so I aimed to achieve at least 99.10 in order to be able to enter my course.  In the end, the actual requirement was 99.15.  I was fortunate to achieve a UAI of 99.55 which ensured my admission.  
When domestic full fees were introduced in my second year for up to 25% of the total number of students, the admission requirement rocketed to 99.60.  Under those conditions, I, and many of my classmates, would not have been able to gain admission to the course.  Those who had narrowly missed out on a place, and hoped to gain admission to the Combined Law programme after one year of their other degree (for which an original UAI of above 95 and a Distinction average in first year was required) found that these places were suddenly taken up by full fee paying students, over 90 % of whom (according to University figures) paid full fees for one year before transferring into a HECS place for the rest of their degree.  

It is clear that full fee paying students have not significantly increased the amount of money that the university has to fund teaching.  Rather, it forces the admissions requirements into an impossibly high stratosphere (where the big Sydney private and selective schools exercise a privileged monopoly of places), so that more and more people are forced to gain a place by paying, a place which they will drop out of as soon as possible, taking up all of the few remaining HECS places.  

This squeezes people from families of average income out of the system.  Those who do pay for places are not, as they have been unfairly called, the “dumb rich”.  They could be more accurately classed as “the reasonably clever and moderately well-to-do”, who are able, for a years’ investment, to price those who may be more deserving but whose families fail to raise the cash out of places.  If the system of full fee paying domestic students was abandoned, as is clearly the only way of distributing places justly, hundreds more deserving students could gain admission as the admission standard would be lowered to a reasonable position.  

The university has gained little from its foray into charging Australian students full fees, and if any money has been earned in the faculty, it has not been put into teaching.  Students continue to sit through “seminars”, which are cheaper to run than tutorials and involve forty or so students and one teacher, for four hours a week.  There is therefore minimal class participation and little opportunity to ask questions. According to Department of Education statistics, our HECS contributions pay for over 80% of these classes, the most of any course.  

A few of us will become partners in international law firms and merchant bankers.  Yet there are many who hope, as lawyers, to contribute to society in less well remunerated ways — in  legal aid, and particularly the public service.  The assumptions that have influenced our high fees are based, not on what we are likely to earn in the vast majority of cases, but what we might possibly earn, in the most extreme case.  If all tax assessments were conducted in the same way few Australians could afford to buy bread. 

The Arts Faculty- lowest HECS bracket

When I was in first year, I always made sure that I was ten minutes early to my Arts lectures, and stayed close to the door when the lecture theatre emptied out before my class.  I knew that unless I elbowed my way to the front of the crowd, I would have to spend the lecture sitting on the steps in the aisle, or on the floor beside the lectern, with a notepad balance on my knees.  If my lectures followed each other and I couldn’t get to the second until five minutes before it started, I would occasionally have to stand outside the open door and try to guess what the lecturer was saying.  In hot weather, those at the back of the lecture theatre invariably fall asleep before the lecture’s midpoint, due to the lack of oxygen in the theatres.  
In a second year English class, when it was raining heavily outside, I noticed that water was running down into the c. 1958 electric projection box beside me.  After being yelled at by the lecturer for interrupting the lecture in my efforts to move seats, there was the sound of ripping and a large section of the ceiling caved in, covering the back row in a soggy black muck of plaster, gum leaves and pigeon droppings.  The next week, this hole was repaired with electrician’s tape and plastic sheeting, under which students continue to sit, over a year later.  

There are not enough chairs and desks in the rooms for the number of students in tutorials.  Classes are only offered once a week due to a lack of funding, so for thousands of students, a timetable clash which prevents them from attending all the lectures for a class they remain enrolled in is a usual part of life.  I have had two such clashes, and it is impossible to ever catch up completely.  
Subjects are offered not every year, but only in alternate years, and are constantly being cut due to lack of teaching capacity, as staff who leave are not replaced.  In an honours preparation course last semester, I was taught postmodern theories of textual scholarship by an expert in Medieval poetry, who was even less happy about the situation than her class was. 

The library drastically reduced its purchases and periodical subscriptions in 1996, making it increasingly difficult to find recent scholarship.  Its opening hours fail appallingly to allow for the fact that the majority of students work and have very little free time during the working week, and need a library that is open late at night, early in the morning, and over the whole weekend.  

College- students from rural and regional Australia

My friends at college have asked me to include in this submission some of their experiences of Higher Education and how they believe the proposed changes would have affected them.  I will first outline a little of our background. 

We all met in the first semester of first year because we lived in the same corridor of the college.  We are all women aged between 20 and 21 and none of us are from Sydney or had known people in Sydney before we moved here.  I come from Canberra, while Victoria comes from Bomaderry near Nowra, Phoebe from Hilston, near Griffith, Peta from Wellington, near Dubbo, Katie from Upper Lansdowne, near Taree, Elissa from Dapto, Kate from Wollongong and Heather from Newcastle.  

Victoria studies Economics/Law. Phoebe, Peta and Heather study sciences (Molecular Biology and Genetics, Molecular Biotechnology and Science, respectively).  Kate studies Pharmacy.  Katie and Elissa both began studying Health Sciences at the Cumberland campus in first year, before transferring to Arts/ Education and Arts in second year.  
The cost of moving to Sydney and living away from home while we complete our degrees is substantial.  Travel is an additional expense, as we pay college fees only during semester and must return home during breaks, or to see our families, on whom we are all financially dependent.  A large percentage of the students of the University of Sydney are not from Sydney, and face the same challenges and difficulties as we do.  

When Katie and Elissa were studying Hearing and Speech Science and Radiography at the Cumberland campus, they had to leave college at seven every morning to catch two trains and a bus to university.  Transport alone cost them over $50.00 a week, partly because the bus was privately operated.  They would often leave and come home in the dark, either from Newtown or Redfern train station.  After one year of this they transferred to courses on Main campus, in which they are both now in their second year.  

Katie is the first person in her family to attend university. She does so with the help of a partial college scholarship and government assistance.  She has deferred all her HECS repayments.  Arts/ Education is a five year degree, which means that in total she will spend six years at university.  

The proposed changes included in the minister’s Higher Education Review include plans to limit the number of years for which students can remain in the Higher Education system under HECS.  The minister was reported in the Sydney Morning Herald as saying that this was to stop people taking ten years to complete an Arts degree.  However the limitations that such a change would place on students such as Victoria and myself, who will take a minimum of six years to complete a combined law degree with honours, or Katie, whose decision to transfer to Arts/Education will, once she graduates, mean that she spends six years at university.
Once she has graduated, Katie plans to return to Taree to teach, and hopefully undertake a science degree by correspondence so that she is qualified to teach science in secondary schools.  Under the proposed changes, with time limitations on how long every Australian may undertake subsidised study, Katie would not be able to do so.  The minister has stated that the changes to a “user-pays” system are valid because of the personal benefit individuals receive from their education.  Considering the shortage of science teachers in NSW and of teachers in general outside metropolitan Sydney, the benefit to the community that will be derived from Katie’s education is self evident, and arguably outweighs the personal benefit to herself that, under the proposed changes, she would have been unable to obtain.    
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